

Using Marijuana Revenue to Create Jobs

By Maritza Perez, Olugbenga Ajilore, and Ed Chung May 20, 2019

Today's national policy debate around marijuana stands in sharp contrast to the debate of the past. Current elected leaders as well as those running for office now are asked not only if they believe marijuana should be legalized, but also when and how. Much of this is due to a shift in public opinion. A 2018 Center for American Progress poll showed that 68 percent of Americans believe that marijuana possession should be legalized. The momentum is evident in states as well: 33 states and the District of Columbia have loosened their marijuana laws, while 10 of these states and the District of Columbia have specifically legalized marijuana for recreational use. This year, states such as Illinois and Connecticut have also indicated that marijuana legalization will be a top priority.

The reasons behind why lawmakers are considering marijuana legalization vary, but one of the overarching motivations is to take advantage of what appears to be a windfall to state budgets for public projects. In Colorado, for example, the first \$40 million received from the excise tax on retail marijuana in fiscal year 2017–2018 was used for public school construction, while the remaining \$27.8 million was transferred to a fund for public schools.⁴ In Washington state, marijuana sales surpassed \$1 billion in FY 2017, and the state collected \$314.8 million in excise tax revenue.⁵ The revenue was primarily used to fund Medicaid which secured health insurance for many low-income Washington residents.⁶

But as lawmakers decide how and for what priorities the tax revenue from marijuana sales will be used, they must not ignore the history and damage that past public policies surrounding marijuana have caused. For decades, the war on drugs—which includes the war on marijuana⁷—disproportionately criminalized African American and Latinx individuals for engaging in marijuana activity that is increasingly legal in the majority of the United States. The criminal records that stem from marijuana-related arrests and convictions can have lifelong consequences that systematically excludes people of color from equal access to jobs and economic opportunity.

Correcting these injustices by using marijuana-related tax revenue to create specific opportunities for affected communities must come first—not at some later, undefined

time. Below are several proposals offered by or implemented in jurisdictions across the country that provide communities most harmed by the war on marijuana with access to the benefits of creating a regulated marijuana market. These proposals include automatically clearing the records of people arrested or convicted of marijuana offenses; supporting businesses owned and operated by people of color entering the regulated marijuana market; and encouraging equitable licensing practices in the market.

Jurisdictions, however, should also offer broader solutions that are not necessarily connected directly to the regulated marijuana market. This issue brief, therefore, proposes using tax revenue from marijuana sales to create public sector jobs specifically for communities affected by the war on marijuana. The proposal uses the model laid out in CAP's 2018 report, "Blueprint for the 21st Century: A Plan for Better Jobs and Stronger Communities," that makes major investments in employment for long-term residents of targeted distressed areas who want to work.

Discriminatory drug enforcement created structural barriers to building economic wealth

As documented in a previous CAP report, the war on drugs created a vast network of laws that systematically excluded generations of African American and Latinx individuals from equal access to economic opportunity.8 The consequences of unequal enforcement in these communities are still evident today, even in states where marijuana restrictions have been loosened. New York City, for example, deprioritized marijuana prosecutions in 2018, after The New York Times reported that black and Hispanic New Yorkers were arrested on low-level marijuana charges at eight times and five times the rate of white New Yorkers, respectively—despite continued evidence of equal usage rates of marijuana across races. Nonetheless, in the same year the new policy was announced, nearly 90 percent of all New Yorkers arrested for smoking marijuana were black or Hispanic, even as overall marijuana arrests were drastically reduced. 10

In addition to the overrepresentation of African Americans and Latinx individuals in arrest rates, the war on drugs led to harsh sentencing laws that contributed to greater incarceration rates and depleted these communities of breadwinners and workers. A 2016 analysis placed the unemployment rate for black men in the United States at 11 percent but concluded that this rate would jump to 19 percent if it accounted for incarcerated individuals.¹¹ For those who are formerly incarcerated, a recent analysis by the Prison Policy Initiative showed that more than 27 percent are unemployed, which is higher than the overall unemployment rate during the Great Depression.¹² These results are compounded for African Americans due to existing racial discrimination present in employment practices; indeed, one study found that white job applicants with a criminal record were more likely to be called for a job interview than black applicants without a criminal record.¹³

Increased incarceration rates cycled more families and children into poverty, particularly African American and Latino children, who are seven and two times more likely than white children, respectively, to have an incarcerated parent. ¹⁴ Children who experience the incarceration of a parent tend to be socioeconomically disadvantaged prior to their parent's incarceration, as individuals who have limited access to resources or face structural barriers are at greater risk of becoming justice-involved. But incarceration worsens these disadvantages due to the loss of a family member and provider. ¹⁵ A 2015 research project on incarceration's economic effect on families showed that nearly 2 in 3 families with an incarcerated loved one could not afford basic needs due to the financial costs of losing a wage earner and paying fees associated with incarceration. ¹⁶ Communities that experience high incarceration rates are left with fragmented social networks and a smaller workforce, both of which can contribute to continued contact with the criminal justice system.

Providing access to employment opportunities and the regulated marijuana market

To begin to ameliorate these harms, lawmakers must lead with proposals that incorporate equity and inclusivity into marijuana legalization policy, particularly around employment and business opportunities. At the outset, states must reduce the collateral consequences that are associated with marijuana arrests and convictions; these include prohibiting a person from obtaining an occupational license, public housing, and student loan assistance for college. The American Bar Association (ABA) has identified more than 40,000 state and federal regulations that impose collateral consequences on criminal convictions.¹⁷ One analysis of the ABA data found that at least 84 percent of collateral consequences were related to employment, and 82 percent did not have an end date.¹⁸ For non-U.S. citizens, the collateral consequences of a drug conviction can also include the inability to naturalize, which can exclude people from opportunities only available to citizens.¹⁹ These hindrances make it more difficult for people with arrest or conviction records to find and maintain employment, including in the regulated marijuana market, where past drug convictions are often used to bar people from receiving a marijuana business license.²⁰

In order to assist people who have been arrested or convicted of marijuana crimes with securing employment, states must provide automatic and cost-free expungements. An expungement is a legal process by which a person's record of arrest or conviction is erased, meaning that the individual will not need to disclose their arrest or conviction, and a background search will not reveal a record of arrest or conviction. It provides a clean slate²¹ to people with arrest and conviction records and mitigates the effects of collateral consequences. In 2018, for example, California passed legislation requiring prosecutors to expunge certain marijuana-related convictions. And earlier this year, San Francisco District Attorney George Gascón partnered with Code for America, a technology solutions nonprofit, to automate

the cumbersome expungement process, leading to the clearing of thousands of records.²² Other major California counties such as Los Angeles and San Joaquin have followed San Francisco's lead.²³

Jurisdictions must also consider the forces keeping low-income individuals of color from joining and profiting from the regulated marijuana market. A 2017 survey of marijuana business owners found that only 19 percent identified as nonwhite. ²⁴ One reason for this underrepresentation is that access to capital is a barrier for business owners of color. ²⁵ To enter the marijuana market, owners must usually pay a large fee in addition to the start-up costs associated with opening a business. ²⁶ Thus, jurisdictions should create grant programs that support minority-owned businesses and underrepresented people who want to enter the industry. An example is included in the Marijuana and Freedom Opportunity Act, a bill recently reintroduced by Senate Minority Leader Chuck Schumer (D-NY). ²⁷ The bill would establish a fund from revenue collected from regulated marijuana businesses under existing federal tax laws to support the small-business concerns of marijuana businesses owned and controlled by socioeconomically disadvantaged people. ²⁸

Additionally, states can reduce barriers to the regulated marijuana market by prioritizing people directly affected by the war on drugs in receiving marijuana business licenses. An initial application fee to receive a license can cost up to \$120,000, a figure that excludes associated business costs such as legal fees, insurance, taxes, and marketing. Further, many jurisdictions exclude people with drug convictions from receiving a license to sell marijuana. Some states and cities have taken steps to solve this problem such as Oakland, California, whose Equity Permit Program reserves half of its licenses for "equity applicants." Participants in the program can have their licensing fees waived and receive technical and financial assistance. To qualify, equity applicants must earn less than 80 percent of the city's median income and have been convicted of a marijuana offense or lived for 10 years in an area where people were disproportionately arrested for marijuana offenses.³¹

Creating public sector jobs for communities affected by the war on marijuana

In addition to proposals focused on providing access to the regulated marijuana market, policymakers should use marijuana-related tax revenue to provide broader opportunities for people who have been adversely affected by disproportionate marijuana enforcement actions over the years. One possibility is outlined in Sen. Cory Booker's (D-NJ) Marijuana Justice Act of 2019, which proposes a community reinvestment fund that would provide grants to communities most affected by the war on drugs.³² The grants would support programming focused on job training, re-entry services, expungement of convictions, health education, and other community initiatives. This month, Illinois Gov. J.B. Pritzker (D) included a similar

proposal in his plan to legalize recreational marijuana in his state.³³ The plan calls for 25 percent of all revenue from regulated marijuana sales to fund the Restoring Our Communities grant program, which would be used to repair communities most harmed by "discriminatory drug policies."34

A more direct approach, however, would be to use marijuana-related revenue to fund the creation of public sector jobs for people in communities most affected by harsh marijuana enforcement. This proposal is based on a concept in CAP's "Blueprint for the 21st Century," which calls for a nationwide investment in millions of new jobs in the country's hardest-hit areas to meet pressing social and economic needs. 35 As the Jobs Blueprint notes, certain communities have been left especially far behind in today's economy, including those that have experienced persistent poverty or decadeslong lack of opportunities.³⁶

For communities in which harsh marijuana enforcement has contributed to the enduring lack of opportunities, using marijuana revenue to create jobs would provide a boost to the local economy as well as address broader community needs. Actual jobs created under the Jobs Blueprint and the proposal in this brief could include: support services in schools and libraries; outreach and peer support to people struggling with substance misuse by trained and certified graduates of treatment programs; support for afterschool or summer enrichment programs; and delivery of meals to seniors and other homebound individuals.³⁷

To determine which communities should benefit from this proposal, policymakers could use essentially the same formula outlined in the Jobs Blueprint—a weighted index of communities' poverty rate, median earnings, and nonemployment.³⁸ However, they must also determine which communities have experienced disproportionate arrest rates for marijuana offenses. This can be accomplished using historical data on marijuana arrests from data inputted into the FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR) database or similar state-based data collections whereby areas that experienced high marijuana arrest rates relative to their population will be program targets.

Using the calculations in the Jobs Blueprint, 39 the authors find that thousands of jobs could be created using marijuana revenue in highly distressed communities with disproportionate rates of marijuana arrests. Colorado's 2017–2018 excise tax revenue could have created nearly 2,000 jobs, and Washington state could have added almost 10,000 jobs with their 2017 excise tax revenue. Similarly, California's tax revenue from its regulated marijuana market in 2018 totaled \$345 million, which could have created an additional 10,000 jobs in highly distressed communities. The federal government could use this same model by taking the revenue that the U.S. Department of the Treasury currently collects from marijuana businesses and regranting it to states to create jobs in communities that have historically been adversely affected by harsh marijuana enforcement policies.

Conclusion

Today, states are raking in billion-dollar profits for activity that sent millions of African American and Latinx individuals into the criminal justice system, trapping their families and communities in poverty for generations. The movement to legalize marijuana presents an opportunity both to achieve justice for and to build economic opportunity in these communities. Creating public sector jobs and other policies outlined in this issue brief acknowledge the economic impact that the war on drugs has had on lowincome people of color. With these policies, elected leaders can begin to address the structural barriers that states must rupture so that individuals from some of their most vulnerable communities have equal access to economic opportunity.

Maritza Perez is a senior policy analyst for Criminal Justice Reform at the Center for American Progress. Olugbenga Ajilore is a senior economist at the Center. Ed Chung is the vice president for Criminal Justice Reform at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 John Halpin and Karl Agne, "Voters Across Party Lines Support Clean Slate Legislation," Center for American Progress, June 20, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/criminal-justice/news/2018/06/20/451624/ voters-across-party-lines-support-clean-slate-legislation/
- 2 Governing, "State Marijuana Laws in 2018 Map," November 7, 2018, available at https://www.governing.com/govdata/safety-justice/state-marijuana-laws-map-medicalrecreational.html.
- 3 Tom Angell, "These States Are Most Likely To Legalize Marijuana In 2019," Forbes, December 26, 2018, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/tomangell/2018/12/26/ these-states-are-most-likely-to-legalize-marijuana-in-2019/#53257ecc5add.
- 4 Colorado Department of Revenue, "Disposition of Marijuana Tax Revenue," available at https://www.colorado.gov/ pacific/revenue/disposition-marijuana-tax-revenue (last accessed May 2019).
- 5 Jake Whittenberg, "Where Does Washington's Marijuana Tax Money Go?", KING 5 News, August 10, 2018, available at https://www.king5.com/article/news/local/where-doeswashingtons-marijuana-tax-money-go/281-581833195.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 German Lopez, "Marijuana Legalization is a Response to the Failures of the War on Drugs," Vox, November 14, 2018, available at https://www.vox.com/identities/2018/8/20/17938342/marijuana-legalization-war-ondrugs-failure.
- 8 Betsy Pearl and Maritza Perez, "Ending the War on Drugs" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ criminal-justice/reports/2018/06/27/452786/endingwar-drugs/; Angela Hanks, Danyelle Solomon, and Christian E. Weller, "Systematic Inequality: How America's Structural Racism Helped Create the Black-White Wealth Gap" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ race/reports/2018/02/21/447051/systematic-inequality/.
- 9 Benjamin Mueller, Robert Gebeloff, and Sahil Chinoy, "Surest Way to Face Marijuana Charges in New York: Be Black or Hispanic," The New York Times, May 13, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/13/nyregion/ marijuana-arrests-nyc-race.html?module=inline
- 10 Reuven Blau, "Nearly 90% of New Yorkers busted for marijuana last year were minorities despite major drop in pot arrests," New York Daily News, January 8, 2019, available at https://www.nydailynews.com/new-york/ny-metro-potracial-disparity-20190107-story.html.
- 11 Hanks and others, "Systemic Inequality"; Jeff Guo, "America has locked up so many black people it has warped our sense of reality," The Washington Post, February 26, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/wonk/wp/2016/02/26/america-has-locked-upso-many-black-people-it-has-warped-our-sense-ofreality/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.0d4c3455fe41.
- 12 Lucius Couloute and Daniel Kopf, "Out of Prison & Out of Work: Unemployment among formerly incarcerated people," Prison Policy Initiative, July 2018, available at https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/outofwork.html.
- 13 Bruce Western, "The Inspiring Life and Career of Devah Pager,"The Marshall Project, November 13, 2018, available at https://www.themarshallproject.org/2018/11/13/theinspiring-life-and-career-of-devah-pager.
- 14 The Annie E. Casey Foundation, "A Shared Sentence," (Baltimore: 2016), p. 2, available at https://www.aecf.org/m/ resourcedoc/aecf-asharedsentence-2016.pdf.
- 15 Siobhan Montgomery O'Keefe, "Incarceration and Childhood Disadvantage," Poverty Facts 1 (1) (2018), available at https://poverty.ucdavis.edu/sites/main/files/file-attachments/incarceration_and_childhood_disadvantage_0.pdf

- 16 Saneta deVuono-powell and others, "Who Pays?: The True Cost of Incarceration on Families" (Oakland, CA: Ella Baker Center, Forward Together, Research Action Design, 2015), pp. 8-9, available at https://ellabakercenter.org/sites/default/files/downloads/who-pays.pdf.
- 17 National Institute of Justice, "National Inventory of the Collateral Consequences of Conviction," available at https:// www.nij.gov/topics/courts/pages/collateral-consequences-inventory.aspx (last accessed May 2019).
- 18 Stephen Saltzburg, "Testimony Before the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission to Examine Arrest and Conviction Records as a Hiring Barrier," July 26, 2011, available at https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/meetings/7-26-11/ saltzburg.cfm#fn9.
- 19 Aaron Reichlin-Melnick, "USCIS Says Immigrants Who Use Legal Marijuana Can Be Denied Citizenship for 'Lacking Good Moral Character," American Immigration Council, April 23, 2019, available at http://immigrationimpact. com/2019/04/23/uscis-immigrants-use-marijuana-citizenship-character/.
- 20 Mona Zhang, "Cannabis Industry Struggles With Hiring People With Past Pot Convictions," Forbes, October 4, 2017, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/mon azhang/2017/10/04/cannabis-industry-hiring-people-pastpot-convictions/#89b911c5cd4a.
- 21 Aloha Backenstose and others, "Introducing Clean Slate," Center for American Progress, April 12, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/criminal-justice/ news/2019/04/12/468633/introducing-clean-slate/.
- 22 Matthew S. Schwartz, "San Francisco To Expunge Thousands of Marijuana Convictions," NPR, February 26, 2019, available at https://www.npr.org/2019/02/26/698045482/ san-francisco-to-expunge-thousands-of-marijuana-convic-
- 23 Alene Tchekmedyian, "Prosecutors move to clear 54,000 marijuana convictions in California," Los Angeles Times, April 1, 2019, available at https://www.latimes.com/ local/lanow/la-me-ln-la-county-marijuana-convictions-20190401-story.html.
- 24 Marijuana Business Daily, "Women & Minorities in the Marijuana Industry" (2017), p. 10, available at https:// mjbizdaily.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/Womenand-Minorities-Report.pdf.
- 25 Benjamin Goggin, "Black People Face Big Barriers Entering the Legal Weed Industry," Vice, September 20, 2018, available at https://free.vice.com/en_us/article/yw4pkw/weedindustry-equity-black-business.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Marijuana Freedom and Opportunity Act, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (May 9, 2019), available at https://www.democrats.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Marijuana%20Freedom%20 and%20Opportunity%20Act.pdf.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 Goggin, "Black People Face Big Barriers Entering the Legal Weed Industry."
- 30 Max Blau, "Legal Pot Is Notoriously White. Oakland Is Changing That," Politico Magazine, March 27, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/magazine/ story/2018/03/27/oakland-legal-cannabis-hood-incubator-217657.
- 31 City of Oakland, California, "Become an Equity Applicant or Incubator," available at http://www2.oaklandnet.com/ government/o/CityAdministration/cannabis-permits/ OAK068455 (last accessed May 2019).
- 32 Marijuana Justice Act of 2019, S. 597, 116th Cong. (February 28, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/597?q=%7B%22search% 22%3A%5B%22marijuana+justice+act%22%5D%7D&s=2 &r=2.

- 33 Sara Burnett, "Illinois Governor Announces Plan to Legalize Marijuana," *Time*, May 4, 2019, available at http://time. com/5583289/illinois-governor-legalize-marijuana-plan/.
- 35 Center for American Progress, "Blueprint for the 21st Century: A Plan for Better Jobs and Stronger Communities" (Washington: 2018), available at https://cdn.american-progress.org/content/uploads/2018/05/05055049/ JobsBlueprint-report1.pdf.
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 Ibid, p. 53.

- 38 Ibid, p. 45.
- 39 Ibid, footnote 185. CAP's Jobs Blueprint estimated that the 900,000 jobs could be guaranteed at a cost of \$32 billion—or \$35,555 per job—which includes 25 percent for nonlabor costs. The 900,000 jobs figure does not include the 300,000 additional jobs estimated to be created separately from the other public investments described in the Jobs Blueprint.